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              NON MARKET HOUSEHOLD PRODUCTION AND ITS MEASUREMENT

1.     The measurement of non market household production is no new issue to 
National Accountants. The first measures to be attempted go as far back as 
1920 (1), and the topic has been, since the beginning of National Accounts, 
subject to alternate phases of concern and relegation.  

2.     The somewhat conventional demarcation between what is and is not to be 
measured in official National Accounts has induced the formulation of a series 
of arguments showing the effects of the exclusion of non market household 
production from measured aggregates on some macroeconomic analytical issues.

3.     Paradoxical effects on measures of output have been illustrated by Pigou 
through the well known example of the doctor who marries his secretary and 
makes GDP fall, in spite of the fact that his newly-wed wife carries on working 
for his medical practice, and maybe for even longer hours than before, since 
there is no work contract any more stipulating how many hours are due! 

4.     National Income is underestimated by not taking into account income in 
kind generated by non market productive household activities (1)(2).  This 
concern prompted attempts to measure the money value of unpaid housework in 
Sweden, Hungary, Finland, Denmark, Norway, Germany, the United Kingdom, 
Belgium, between 1937 and 1960.  A description of these studies is provided 
in (3).

5.     The measurement of economic growth is upward biased as women shift 
steadily over time into the labour market if resulting changes in household 
production are not taken into account (4).   

6.     Total final consumption of households is underestimated when the goods 
and services produced for own consumption are excluded (5).

7.     Measurement of total welfare should take into consideration the 
production of non market household services  in addition to monetary aggregates 
of National Accounts (6).  

8.     It is a generally recognised fact amongst National Accountants that 
household members do create economic wealth outside the market which 
contributes to raising standards of living, levels of consumption and overall 
welfare, and all the more so that monetary incomes are low.  There is also a 
general consensus that an imputation of the size  of household production 
should not be purely and simply added on to conventional production aggregates, 
because that would uselessly obscure economic analysis and jeopardise 
traditional uses of National Accounts for economic policy purposes.

9.     A compromise, which seems to meet with reasonable approval, consists in 
pursuing measures of household production for own account,  but showing them 
separately, in order to complete the global macroeconomic picture National 
Accounts give of an economy and making them available for appropriate uses.  
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Evidence of this is that several  Member countries’ Statistical Offices 
continue devoting resources to the collection of adequate data and producing 
estimates.  The Statistisches Bundesamt of Germany is in the process of 
conducting a time budget survey and will shortly be producing estimates of non 
market household production to be included in a household satellite 
account (7).  The INSEE in France has successively completed a time budget 
survey (8) and a household survey  on "Modes of life" (9), which will serve, in 
particular, to provide new estimates of household work and production.  The 
Australian Bureau of Statistics has recently published estimates of unpaid 
housework for its country (10).  

THE PRODUCTION BOUNDARY IN THE UNITED NATIONS SYSTEM OF NATIONAL ACCOUNTS

10.    In the 1968 United Nations System of National Accounts (hereafter 
referred to as SNA), the major part of household production is situated outside 
the production boundary and is therefore not recorded in official statistics. 
The only exceptions to this are the production of primary agricultural products 
for own consumption,  housing services which owner-occupiers of dwellings 
render to themselves, substantial repairs to dwellings and construction for own 
account.   Revised SNA has enlarged the production boundary to include within 
it, in addition to the above mentioned goods and services, all agricultural and 
other primary products (such as salt, peat, water), all processed and final 
goods (e.g. food preserves, cloth, footwear, furniture, etc.) and storage 
services produced for own account.

11.    The production boundary as defined in Revised SNA and the non market 
household production boundary, if such a terminology may be stamped, now 
delineate sets of goods and services which intersect more than in 1968 SNA.  
From a conceptual standpoint, only non market household services (except for 
housing services, major repairs and transformation of dwellings and storage) 
remain excluded from measured production.  Several arguments are developed to 
justify the exclusion of household produced services from the SNA production 
boundary (11):

       -- The decision to produce for own consumption (and not for the market) 
          is necessarily made at the time production takes place, since 
          services are consumed as they are produced, whereas this may not be 
          the case for goods:  goods produced a priori for own consumption may 
          be marketed once they are produced.
 
       -- Since services for own account cannot be marketed, it is consequently 
          very difficult to set a meaningful price on them.

       -- The sheer size of the imputation which would be needed for household 
          services argues strongly against its inclusion.

       -- Services make up a large part of household production for own 
          account;  were they to be included within the production boundary 
          there would be an adverse effect on employment statistics which refer 
          to this concept:  nearly all the adult population would, as a result, 
          be counted as economically active and unemployment would virtually 
          disappear, thus rendering labour force statistics meaningless for 
          employment policy purposes.
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12.    In Revised SNA, the household sector thus performs productive activities 
in several different contexts:

       -- as private non profit institutions serving households;

       -- as unincorporated enterprises producing for the market;  this output 
          may be made up of goods and services produced and sold officially and 
          under legal conditions or of goods or services which are illegal in 
          themselves or produced or sold under illegal conditions.  The 
          borderline between illegal production and the underground economy is 
          not always very clear;
 
       -- as unincorporated enterprises employing paid domestic personnel;

       -- as unincorporated enterprises producing non market goods for own    
          consumption and some services (housing, repairs to dwellings, and 
          storage).
 
Only the last of these activities fall within the non market household 
production boundary.

THE NON MARKET HOUSEHOLD PRODUCTION BOUNDARY

13.    Non market household production covers the goods as well as the services 
which household members produce for their own consumption through unpaid 
productive activities performed outside the market.  Productive activities are 
identified against "the third party" criterion:  a household activity will be 
considered productive if an economic unit other than the household itself could  
have supplied the latter with an equivalent good or service.    

14.    It has in common with other kinds of non market production the 
characteristic of not being put on the market for sale.  It differs in that it 
is produced for the sole benefit (consumption) of household members, (it 
therefore excludes volunteer and community activities of non profit 
institutions serving households), and is achieved through unpaid labour (which 
differentiates it from non market services produced by government and by 
households as employers of paid domestic staff). 

15.    The analytic approach to non market household production consists in 
viewing the household as a unit of production which implements a productive 
process by combining factors of production purchased on the market and unpaid 
labour.  The former, which, according to National Accounting definitions, fall 
into the category of final consumption goods, will be considered as 
intermediate consumption  in the household production process if they are 
consumed or transformed into some new good or service, or as fixed capital 
goods if they serve over and again in successive productive processes.  The 
latter correspond to household durable equipment goods, excluding dwellings. 

16.    By analogy with National Accounts, the value of non market household 
production and unpaid housework are related one to the other in a way that 
determines two alternative approaches to measurement:
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       a) The output approach, consists in imputing a money value on household 
          production directly;  by subtracting from it intermediate consumption 
          one arrives at an estimation of gross value added.  By further 
          subtracting taxes on production net of subsidies (if any) and 
          consumption of fixed capital, one derives an estimate of the imputed 
          value of unpaid household labour, which may be considered as a 
          notional mixed income remunerating work and capital, analogous to 
          income from self employment. 

       b) The input approach, consists in imputing a money value to housework 
          directly;  by adding to it fixed capital consumption, taxes net of 
          subsidies (if appropriate), and intermediate consumption one derives 
          an estimate of non market household production. 

17.    Conceptually, the output approach appears more satisfactory because it 
follows the same pattern as the valuation of market production.  Yet, 
implementing this method of measurement is not as straightforward as the above 
description may lead to believe.  The direct imputation of a money value to 
production implies that statistical data on the goods and services produced 
exist.  This is not always the case.  Though household surveys may provide 
information on the quantities of food preserves made, on number of meals 
served, kilograms of laundry washed, square metres of areas cleaned, for 
instance, they do not provide indications relating to the degree of elaboration 
or the quality of the product.  Furthermore, it is extremely difficult to seize 
a quantity measure of many services, particularly those rendered to persons 
such as child care or care to the sick or elderly.   

18.    When output data is lacking, one has to resort to valuing production at 
the cost of inputs as is done in National Accounts for non market servxices. 

IMPLEMENTATION OF METHODS 

19.    The output approach implies identifying the goods and services produced 
by households for own consumption in kind and quantity and defining for each 
set of goods and services market substitutes, e.g. goods or services offered on 
the market which are as equivalent as possible to those produced in the home, 
and valuing household production at the market price of the substitute.  

The output measurement approach can be formally expressed as:

                          HP = SUM ( Qi.Pj )    where

       -- HP is the money value of household production at market price 
       -- Qi is the output quantity measure of good or service i produced in 
          the household
       -- Pj is the price of the market substitute j to good or service i 

20.   Direct estimates of output, following this method, have been made for the 
United Kingdom (12), for Finland (13) and for France (14) adjusting the formal 
approach to available data.  For the United Kingdom, services rendered by 
institutions providing full board and lodging for children and for adults are 
taken as substitutes for all household production.  For Finland, cleaning 
services provided in child care centres, state-run cafeterias and dry-cleaners 
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services are taken as substitutes for three groups of household services, 
namely house-cleaning, meal preparation and laundering.  For France, the 
services of restaurants and hotels are taken as  substitutes for household 
production of meals and related services, cleaning and tidying and laundering;  
the other services produced by households are substituted to persons 
specialised in producing similar services on the market, thus implicitly 
assuming that other factor inputs such as capital goods and intermediate 
consumption are negligible.

The approximate application of the theoretical model in these three studies 
exemplify the difficulty of implementing the output approach.

21.    Input approaches circumvent the problem of having to identify quantities 
of outputs.  Time spent on housework is provided by time budget surveys and 
unpaid housework is defined against a list of activities, which household 
members perform during the 24 hours of a day, by applying the "third person" 
criterion.  Will be part of housework, those activities which could have been 
performed by someone else for pay, producing an equivalent result.  Housework 
includes meal preparation and related services, washing up, house cleaning and 
tidying, laundering, supplying the household with consumer goods, storage, 
repairs and maintenance of the dwelling and of household goods, do-it-yourself 
activities, sewing, transport, care to infants, children and adults in the 
household, accounting and book-keeping, gardening.    

22.    Estimating the money value of time inputs comes up against a difficulty 
which output related methods avoid.  Several productive activities may be 
performed simultaneously.  This raises the issue of how to treat them:  should 
only one activity, the main one, be taken into account, should time spent on 
all together be shared amongst them, or should they all be taken into 
consideration, thus counting the same time period more than once?  The money 
value of housework and of labour productivity within the household is obviously 
affected by the solution adopted.

23.    Broadly speaking there are two approaches to the measurement of unpaid 
housework: 

One consists in valuing it at what it would have cost households to hire 
someone and pay for him/her to do the housework in their place.  Two variants 
to this approach exist:

       a) It may be assumed that households hire one person to do indistinctly 
          all the housework:  this is called the global substitute method.  

       b) Several different qualified workers may be employed, each one 
          specialised to perform one type of household task:  this is called 
          the specialist substitute method.  

In either case, the resulting money value of housework measures a foregone 
expense and should conceptually include wages paid and employers’ social 
security contributions.

24.    A second approach consists in estimating what households would have 
earned had they spent the same amount of time on paid work on the labour 
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market, instead of doing unpaid work in the house, thus measuring a foregone 
income.  Again there are two variants to this approach:  

       a) Estimates measure how much household members would have earned if 
          they performed the same work on the market as they do at home for 
          free.  This method differs from the previous one (measuring a 
          foregone expense) in that imputed income should be net of all social 
          security contributions (employers’ and employees’) and of income 
          taxes. 
 
       b) Estimates measure what household members would have earned had they 
          performed the same amount of work on the labour market in occupations 
          corresponding to their individual qualifications:  this is called the 
          potential earnings method, or the opportunity cost method.  Here 
          again potential wages should be net of employees social security 
          contributions and income taxes.

25.    Estimates of the value of housework for each of these different methods 
may be formalised as follows:

The global substitute method:

                              HW =  T.W    where

       -- T represents time spent on all housework 
       -- W is the wage rate of a housekeeper with no particular qualification

The specialist substitute method:

                          HW = SUM  (Ti.Wj)     where

       -- Ti represents time spent on performing productive activity i in the 
          home
       -- Wj is the wage rate of a specialised worker performing substitute 
          task j on the market

The potential earnings method (or opportunity cost method):

                           HW = SUM  (Ts.Ws)   where

       -- Ts represents the time spent on housework by category s of the 
          population, category s being defined against discriminating criteria 
          of time spent on housework and of income earning capacity on the 
          labour market, such as sex, status in employment, level of education, 
          etc.
       -- Ws is the wage rate of category s of the population on the labour 
          market 

26.    Imputed money values of unpaid housework in each case will differ by the 
amount of notional social security contributions and income tax due according 
to whether foregone expense or foregone income is measured.

The magnitude of estimates will also be affected by the lower age limit of the 
population covered by the time budget survey, by assumptions made on the number 
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of days or weeks in a year during which  housework is performed (e.g. one may 
retain the 365 days of the year or choose to exclude weeks of annual legal 
leave), the list of activities taken into account, the  precise choice of the 
substitute(s) within the framework of each method. 

27.    The logic underlying these methods produces a series of unrealistic and 
paradoxical effects:  it is doubtful that a single unqualified housekeeper 
could perform all household productive activities:  some tasks do require 
specific skills.  It is highly improbable that households would in fact hire 
the variety of personnel the specialist substitute method theoretically 
requires.  The potential earnings method leads to the most controversial 
results:  work producing service A in the home is estimated at the value of 
work producing an utterly different product B on the market:  wage rates are 
consequently not related any more to the kind of output for which the work is 
performed.  The wage differential between men and women on the labour market is 
transferred into the household.  The same service provided in a household is 
given a different value according to who produces it, irrespective of his/her 
real expertise to perform the activity.

RESULTS

28.    A comparative study of measures of unpaid housework and non market 
household production (15) made by several OECD Member countries between 1920 
and 1980 shows that estimates exceed in all cases 25 per cent of measured GDP 
or National Income. 

29.    The magnitude of results are most sensitive to the method used.  The 
global substitute method provides the lowest estimates which range from 31 per 
cent to 35 per cent of GNP or of National Income, according to the country 
study. The specialist substitute method provides higher estimates which range 
from 34 per cent to 44 per cent of GNP, and the potential earnings method 
provides the largest values which range from 37 per cent to 51 per cent of GNP.  
The output approach yields estimates of the imputed value of unpaid household 
labour representing between 37 per cent and 44 per cent of GNP.  (The 
estimations quoted here are calculated on the basis of market wage rates, net 
of taxes and social security contributions.)  

30.    A classification of methods according to the relative importance of 
empirical results places the global substitute method at the lower end of the 
scale providing the smallest estimates of unpaid housework,  followed by the 
specialist substitute method, the output method and the potential earnings 
method which produces, in all cases, the largest values.

31.    No clear trend of the change over time in the money value of non market 
household production can be derived from these studies.  Some show a decline of 
of the relative size of housework [16], others find that housework decreases 
relatively to GNP when the potential earnings method is used, but on the 
contrary increases if the specialist substitute approach is applied (17).
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CONCLUSION

32.    For the measurement of non market household production to develop and 
improve, it would be desirable to come to an agreement on the optimal method to 
be used, on a standard set of productive activities to be taken into account, 
and on the appropriate data to be collected.

33.    The specialist substitute method has the advantage over the others of 
preserving a relation between wage rates and the kind of activity performed on 
the market and in the household, of providing estimates which are not extremes, 
neither the smallest nor the largest, and of not depending on quantity data.

34.    In keeping with the Revised SNA production boundary, all goods producing 
activities and repairs to dwellings should be taken into account;  it may also 
be decided appropriate to include the production of housing services for own 
account, even though they are not, strictly speaking, the result of an 
activity, but the consequence of a title of ownership.  Service producing 
activities, other than the few mentioned above, related to meal preparation, 
dish washing, house-cleaning, laundering, mending, repairs to household goods 
and child and adult care should also be included.  Transport for own account, 
accounting and book-keeping, pet care also fall within the household production 
boundary, according to the third person criterion, although these activities 
have not always been treated as such in practice.  On the other hand, volunteer 
and community work should be excluded on the grounds that it is performed for 
the benefit of persons other than household members.  

35.    Basic data are provided by time budget surveys, population censuses, 
employment and earnings surveys, and consumer expenditure surveys.  It would be 
useful to review the availability of these different sources and of other 
possible alternative or complementary data in OECD Member countries, in order 
to implement further harmonised estimates of unpaid housework and non market 
household production.
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